
Approved   M. LaFleur Keane 1/11/2018
TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

JANUARY 9, 2018
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Dave Fiorentino, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Len Gilman; Joyce Heck; Hugh Curley, Selectmen’s Representative; Ralph Weeks; Joni Kitson; Mary Frambach; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative
Not in Attendance: Penny Graham; Tony Soltani (was to be teleconference, but did not respond to call)
Other Attendees: Lucie Weeks, School Board Member; Patrick Connors, Epsom Central School Principal; David Ryan, SAU 53 Co-Superintendent; Richard Frambach
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Marylou noted she had invited Mr. Connors as she did not know if anyone had questions regarding the School District budget.  Marylou noted she had also discussed with Mr. Connors having a Budget Committee member become a member of the All-Day Kindergarten Study Committee.

Mr. Connors noted the Committee would be a committee to bring information to the School Board.  No changes would be made until the 2019/20 School Year if the School Board determined to have all day kindergarten.  Mary volunteered to be on the committee.  Marylou may also attend the meetings.
Marylou noted the school deliberative session is Tuesday, February 6, 2018 at 6:30 PM at the School.
Gary noted he has tried to reach Tony Soltani twice with no answer.

There were no questions regarding the School District budget.
Marylou noted that they had been given a Town of Epsom 2018 Revenue Estimate.  Nancy discussed the information.  She noted that this list was revenue other than property taxes.  Nancy noted that the interest on the checking account was higher than expected.  She noted the bank indicated it should be high in 2018 also.
Ralph asked how much of the $500,000.00 from the undesignated fund balance was cash; Nancy noted that all of it was cash.  Nancy discussed the amounts retained in cash per DRA requirements.  She noted DRA likes towns to keep between 5 to 17% of the voted budget.

Nancy discussed that not all the revenues are guaranteed each year.  She noted that she did not over inflate the numbers for the revenues.  She noted if the Committee accepted this number it would be the number on the MS 737.
Line 01-4130.2-370 - Joni noted she had asked why the number had increased at a previous meeting.  Hugh did not know and attempted to reach Kelly.
Lines 001-4191.2-150 & 01-4191.2-810 - Marylou had a note from Jay Hickey to remove $400.00 from the Zoning Compliance Officer’s salary line.
Gary motioned to decrease the Zoning Compliance Officer’s salary by $400.00 and move the money to the mileage reimbursement line increasing the mileage line by $400.00, Joni seconded the motion.

Mary asked why the decrease in the mileage line was $450.00 rather than $400.00.  Marylou noted that they BOS had decreased the line by $50.00.
Marylou called for a vote on the motion; the motion passed.

Line 01-4130.2-370 - Gary confirmed that the line is just for the Town Administrator and part-time employee in the office.  Nancy noted the training is for the NHMA conference and BOA recertification.  

Joni noted we do not have a building code and the town should not be paying for a recertification for something we cannot use.

Hugh did not know if it related to something that could be used for the town.  Gary asked if that was the only two trainings.  
Nancy noted the training she attends.  These include the NHMA conference, budget workshop, labor law training and other training that pertain to her position.

01-4445.2-813 - Mary noted that this year $16,633.00 was spent for rents and only $16,000.00 was budgeted for 2018.  Mary suggested increasing the line.  Marylou reviewed the information from previous years.  It was discussed that the Welfare Officer could take funds from other lines if needed.  

01-4312.6-695 - Len noted he was not in attendance when the discussion occurred regarding the $40,000.00 being removed from the Highway Department line.  Len noted he would like to see more transparency in the Highway Department lines.  He would like to see all Departments do line items that are closer to the funds spent on the lines.
01-4312.4-460 - Gary noted just on the Paving line there was $229,278.00 budgeted with $140,379.00 being spent with approximately $80,000.00 remaining, asking if there were accounts payable for $80,000.00.  Nancy did not believe there was. 

It was discussed that the Road Agent took the $40,000.00 for the truck from the Paving line.  Dave noted he would like to put the $40,000.00 back into the Paving Line.  Gary noted that he would like to make a motion to reduce the Highway Department budget by 10%.  He did not want to add $40,000.00 back into the budget.  Gary noted the truck was to be $40,000.00 from the budget but the warrant article is for $75,000.00.  

Dave thought maybe the Highway Department budget should be increased by $275,000.00.  

Hugh noted that Gary and Len made good points.  Hugh asked Nancy if a department overspent a line does anyone have to sign off on it.  Nancy noted that it was up to the Board of Selectmen to determine how they would like to handle it.

Nancy discussed that the budget is a chart of accounts to run the departments.  The bottom line is what shows up on the MS 737.  The Board of Selectmen could make a policy if a department is going to overspend one line they should let the Board of Selectmen know they would be overspending one line, but have funds in another line to cover the costs.

01-4312.7-430 - Gary noted the Highway Department building line was overspent by approximately $32,000.00.  He asked Hugh where the additional funds came from.  He noted that the Board of Selectmen should be asking the question, they are the checks and balances for the town.  Gary discussed the Road Agent had a $60,000.00 purchase order with the purchase order policy being $10,000.00.
Marylou thought that Hugh should go back to the Board of Selectmen with a concern that it is not black and white across the board with concerns about lines being overspent.  Marylou noted that if a department head is going to overspend a line they should make a note of it.
Len noted after sitting in the Board of Selectmen meetings year after year, the department heads come in at the end of the year to purchase what they need.  He thought they should buy it when it is needed and have it as a line item.  He noted that it is hard to make a rational decision on the budget when this occurs.  

Nancy noted the department heads, Police and Fire, do not purchase the big items until the end of the year as they do not know what will be happening during the year.  It is to make sure they do not run out of money in their budgets if they have an emergency situation.

Nancy explained the Warrant Article for the truck going from $40,000.00 to $75,000.00.  It was discussed to put additional money in the Warrant Article to purchase a better vehicle.

Dave noted that he knows that the Road Agent does not waste money.

01-4312.5-630 - Dave made a motion to add $35,000.00 to the sand and salt line, Hugh seconded the motion for the sake of discussion.

It was discussed it would add to the budget.  Gary noted that if the Road Agent could take $40,000.00 out of his Paving Line to buy a truck, he knew he did not need it for paving.  We did not take if from the department.

Marylou called for a vote.  The motion failed by a vote of 5 yes and 5 nos.
Joni motioned to take 35K from the paving line and add it to the salt and sand line, Joyce seconded the motion.

Ralph noted that they are making a determination of what is being spent each year for salt and sand.  It was discussed what was spent in the last 5 years for that line.  Gary noted that salt prices have increased in the last 5 years.  He noted that the town gets the contracted price through the State.

Marylou asked if there was an amount for paving in 2018, it was determined there was no figures submitted for paving when the Road Agent presented his budget to the Budget Committee.  Gary asked if any bids would be going out for paving this year, Hugh thought there would be bids for the 2018 New Orchard Road project.
Marylou called for a vote.  The motion passed by a vote of 7 yes and 3 nos.

Ralph noted he misspoke several months ago, stating that Social Security increased, but then the Medicare costs increased to use the increase.  Ralph asked how the Town is able to give employees a 2% increase each year.  

Ralph motioned to give no raises to employees this year, Len seconded the motion for discussion purposes.

Gary saw what Ralph was saying, a 2% raise compounded would be approximately a 12% increase for employees in 5 years.  Len asked if that included a COLA, Joni noted that the only ones to receive a COLA were the elected officials.

Marylou could see Ralph’s point, but the employees had a different boss each year.  Gary noted it is an elected official and if you win it is your choice.  Len noted in the private sector they do not get a raise each year.   

It was discussed that the Board of Selectmen does not control the Town Clerk/Town Tax Collector.  If he votes in favor of this it is a double-edged sword.   There are some people who deserve more than 2% and others who should lose 2%.

Len noted that in the past an increase was not discussed every year, if you got elected then what was in the budget was the salary.

Increased in salaries for elected officials were further discussed.  

Dave discussed having a base pay for a Tax Collector and if they are reelected give them a bonus.  It was noted that this cannot be done.
Marylou called for a vote, the motion failed.

01-4312.1-110 - Ralph motioned to reduce the Road Agent salary by $1,165.00. 
A motion to determine increases to salaries of the elected positions was discussed.  Ralph asked why the elected officials are included in the retirement system.  Nancy noted if they work full time they are eligible to participate in the retirement system.

Joni asked if the Committee removed the 2% from the Road Agent salary would the Board of Selectmen return the money to the line.  Hugh was not sure they would be able to do this.  
Hugh motioned the Budget Committee send a note to the Board of Selectmen to clarify to the Budget Committee salaries on the elected officials, Dave seconded the motion.

Marylou commented the Budget Committee cannot make policy for Town Officials.

The motion passed with one abstention.

01-4130.2-320 - It was noted that Hugh did not get a response regarding the increase in the training line for the Town Administrator and Part-Time Office Employee.
Joni motioned to reduce the Secretarial/Administrative Training and Conferences Line from $1,550.00 to $550.00, Len seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a vote of 6 yes, 4 nos. 

Lines 01-4210.1-370, 01-4210.4-150, 01-4210.4-220, 01-4210.4-225 & 01-4210.4-230
Hugh motioned to add $1,000.00 for the Police Chief’s training and $3,972.00 to the lines for the Officers Training and Associated Lines, Dave seconded the motion.  Marylou called for a vote with the motion passing.

Gary asked that the officers may be working overtime to complete the training.  This was confirmed.  

The proposed Warrant Articles were reviewed.

1:  Shall the Town vote to establish a contingency fund for the 2018 year for unanticipated expenses that may arise and further raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance to go into the fund? No amount to be raised from taxation.  Any appropriation left in the fund at the end of the year will lapse to the general fund.   Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 







No tax impact. 

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

2:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of two hundred dollars ($200.00) total amount of cemetery plot sales for 2017, to be added to the previously established Cemetery Maintenance Expendable Trust Fund?  No amount to be raised from taxation.  from the Unassigned Fund Balance as of December 31, 2017, which is equivalent to the Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.  







No tax impact.

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

3:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of two hundred ninety-three thousand eight hundred forty-two dollars ($293,842.00) to purchase a new ambulance with major equipment, to include but not be limited to a power cot, stair chair, power load, to replace Ambulance 1, and further authorize the withdrawal of up to the same amount of two hundred ninety-three thousand eight hundred forty-two dollars ($293,842.00) from the Fire and Rescue Apparatus Fund for that purpose?  No amount to be raised by taxation.  Any trade-in value received for Ambulance 1 will reduce the amount withdrawn from the fund.  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.







No tax impact

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 - 0


5:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of seventy-five thousand dollars ($75,000.00) to purchase a used heavy-duty truck with equipment for the Highway Department to be used for summer and winter maintenance?  Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.  






Estimated tax impact is $ .18 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

6:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of one hundred fifty thousand dollars ($150,000.00) to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of reconstruction and improvements to town roads?  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.  






Estimated tax impact is $ .35 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

7:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00) to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of purchasing motorized vehicles and equipment for the Highway Department?   Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 






Estimated tax impact is $ .02 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 - 0 

Joni asked why the truck does not come from this fund, Nancy noted that the RA also has to replace the backhoe in the future.

8:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000.00) to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of bridge replacement and repair?  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 






Estimated tax impact is $ .06 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

9:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of four thousand dollars ($4,000.00), to be used by the Northwood Lake Watershed Association to control Milfoil in Northwood Lake?  Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 






Estimated tax impact is $ .01 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

10:  Shall the Town vote to establish a Capital Reserve Fund for the purpose of  potential future expansion of the public water system, and raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00) to be deposited into this fund, and further to appoint the Board of Selectmen as the agents to expend?  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.







Estimated tax impact is $ .02 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

This fund is study putting water on the west side of the river.
11:  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifteen thousand dollars ($15,000.00) for the structural repair of the Old Town Hall building? Majority vote required.  This is a Non-Lapsing Warrant Article and will not lapse until the project is completed or December 31, 2023, whichever comes first.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 






Estimated tax impact is $ .04 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

Nancy noted that the funds will come from the undesignated fund balance as the original funds lapsed and were returned there.
12:  Shall the Town of Epsom vote to adopt the provisions of RSA 79-E relative to the Community Revitalization Tax Relief Incentive program?  Adoption of this tax relief program will allow owners of qualifying structures to apply to the Board of Selectmen for short term property tax relief from assessment increase resulting from substantial rehabilitation of the structures provided one of the public benefits is achieved as defined by RSA 79-E:7.  Majority vote required.

Hugh noted that this would only relate to old buildings that are rehabilitated.  The taxes could be reduced for 3 or 5 years.  

4:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of eight hundred ninety-nine thousand dollars ($899,000.00) to construct a Town Office building, including but not limited to site work, septic, water and parking, and authorize the use of five hundred thousand dollars ($500,000.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance to be combined with fifty thousand dollars ($50,000.00) from the Capital Reserve Fund for a Future Town Office for this purpose? The balance of three hundred forty-nine thousand dollars ($349,000.00) is to be raised from taxation.  Majority vote required.  This is a Non-Lapsing Warrant Article and will not lapse until the project is completed or December 31, 2023, whichever comes first.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.






Estimated tax impact is $ .82 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 - 0
Ralph verified that the .82 increase is for one year only.  Joni verified the building is on a slab.

Ralph asked how many years did it take the Board of Selectmen to save up the $550,000.00.  It was noted there were some unanticipated increases in revenues this year.  Hugh noted the Undesignated Fund would have a balance of around 2.1 million dollars.  Gary confirmed it was not all be cash.  Hugh noted that uncollected taxes were about 1.1 million dollars.  Hugh noted that the Board of Selectmen confirmed that the town would have enough funds in the Undesignated Fund to get through until the June taxes are collected.

Hugh felt there would not be anything going on the Meetinghouse until they get a solution.  

Hugh noted that doing the Warrant Article this way only a simple majority of 50% of the vote would be required.

Len noted that he is upset with this saying that Don noted when he was elected he would be transparent.  This is not being transparent.  He does not care if you like the church that will not be completed unless you get someone to donate all the money.  He does not know why the Board of Selectmen were not transparent.  He noted that Don did not want opposition to this proposal by residents.

Len noted that Don noted the current town office location was not acceptable.   

Joni noted the original Warrant Article was to bond the funds, but the notice was incorrect and could not be a Warrant Article to be voted on in March.
Marylou noted at the public hearing the Committee would do the School, Water District and then the Town Warrant Articles and then the Revenues, and minutes.

Minutes of December 19, 2017
The minutes of December 19, 2017 were reviewed and amended.

Dave motioned to approve the minutes of December 19, 2017 as amended, Gary seconded the motion.  The motion passed with two abstentions.

Dave motioned to adjourn, Ralph seconded the motion.  The motion passed. 
Marylou adjourned the meeting at 9:00 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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